Bremhill, Foxham, the Tythertons and Surrounding Villages

March 2014

# The Newsletter

In this issue • Hazeland Mill

- Limericks Parish Council Splitz
- Small Thoughts Pete Seager
- All you local church info. Dates



### **DATES FOR YOUR DIARY**

• 1<sup>st</sup> March Parish clean-up

8<sup>th</sup> March Tytherton Race Night
 21<sup>st</sup> March Film Night - Bremhill

• 21st March Bobby Van clothes sale - Hazeland

22<sup>nd</sup> March Foxham Easter Bingo
 27<sup>th</sup> March Rural Arts in Bremhill

• 29<sup>th</sup>/30<sup>th</sup> March Christian Malford Scarecrow Trail

• 30<sup>th</sup> March Clocks Go Forward; Mothering Sunday

• 3<sup>rd</sup> April Friends Bach celebration

• 3<sup>rd</sup> April Foxham PCC AGM

• 1st April Bee Keeping - Sevington Victorian School

• 6<sup>th</sup> April Tytherton Ride

• 8<sup>th</sup> April DEVELOP meeting, Kington Langley

• 17<sup>th</sup> May Fundraising for Ollie

# "YOUR RIDE NEEDS YOU"

# TYTHERTON RIDE SUNDAY 6th APRIL

STEWARDS WANTED

Please call Camilla on 07767 335607



### **EDITORIAL**

"Spring is sprung, de grass is riz, I wonder where dem boidies is...?" (from 'Spring in the Bronx')



I smile and always begin to feel better in March! The days are getting longer, the clocks go forward, the sun has a little more warmth in it and after the winter, we can now begin to look forward to the beginning of Spring. It seems, too, to be the time when we are programmed into clearing and cleaning! I need to clear my workroom of the collected papers of years and what a difficult job that will be! Worse is, that after filling several binbags with torn papers and books, there will probably not be any noticeable difference! I know I will find a folder about something I did many years ago and think 'That's part of my life! I can't possibly throw that away!' It is difficult to get rid of memories and so it goes back into the cupboard or onto the shelf. Such decisions are difficult!

I was reminded of difficult decisions when I read the Parish Council report about housing in last month's Newsletter. While we live in a beautiful part of the country, we still need housing and, in particular, affordable housing if young people are to stay in the villages. So the problem remains about how we build sufficient houses to cater for our needs while still keeping intact the beauty of our countryside and preventing other possible unwanted outcomes of development such as flooding. It is easy for us to say we want more building, but just as easy also to admit that we don't want it in our own backyard! We will all certainly have our views on the effect of local planning permission.

We should all care about the environment in which we live and in an effort to keep our parish spick and span we have the Parish Clean-up on March 1<sup>st</sup> when volunteers will pick up rubbish and tidy the verges. Our grateful thanks go to all of them for their efforts.

Last month's editorial raised the problem of traffic on our narrow roads and invited readers to express their views in the Newsletter. It would be interesting to have a 'letters to the editor' section and so, again, we would be very pleased to receive any comments from you about these issues. We are, of course, happy to respect the convention 'name and address withheld'. Please keep your articles, your items of information and your views coming in so that the Newsletter continues to flourish as a parish production. I hope you enjoy this month's edition.

Ewen Bird editor@bremhill.com



### Brand New Livery Yard Excellent Facilities And Professional Tuition

### **Riding Lessons**

- Children's beginner lessons available with ponies provided
- Tuition for all abilities in Dressage, Cross Country and Show Jumping

#### **Facilities**

- 9 Monarch stables in American Barn and 4 horse walker
- 16 acres post & rail paddocks with all year round turn out
- 60 x 20 sand/rubber all weather outdoor ménage with show jumps
- Run by BHS AI Qualified Instructor

Tel Jess Von Etzdorf 07776348743 Jess@bremhillequestrian.co.uk



### **MUSIC TUITION**

DR. CHRISTOPHER KENT PhD., M.Mus., FRCO, FSA

#### MRS SUSAN KENT LRSM

Tuition in flute, pianoforte, harpsichord, pipe organ

Theory of music for all levels and age groups.

Tutorials for university degrees and college diplomas, as well as GCSE & A level examinations.

01249 740294

http://www.christopherkent.org.uk/



# CAR AND AGRICULTURAL FITTING - SALES - REPAIRS

Mobile tyre specialists that come to you at your convenience

Tyres (all brands) | Batteries | Puncture repairs Wheel balancing | Wheel alignment (tracking)

> Full credit card facilities Unbeatable service

Prompt and professional on-site service at home or work

07868 711334 Quotes/service 01249 811145



crosscountry.tyres@googlemail.com

### Foxham Reading Room

### Village Hall

The perfect place for a get together! Parties,

Christening and Wedding Receptions, Meetings.

All kinds of occasions!

Come and have a look around.

120 standing & 80 seated

For more information Call Cathy: 01249 740413 or 0779 5595878

Glasses, Crockery and Cutlery to hire



Skittle Alley available



### **ONCE IN A LIFETIME CHARITY**

### Bremhill Village Hall, 21st March.

To help raise funds for our charity, we will be having a film show, together with slides showing our activities in Sri Lanka. The film will be 'THE WELL DIGGER'S DAUGHTER. Doors open at 6.30 pm; entrance fee - £3.00. There will be a bar, light bites and a raffle.

We are currently constructing our fifth school in a very poor rural district and are booked to go to Sri Lanka in April to open the building. Every penny raised will go towards the building fund.

Colin and Rosemary Bray

### ARE YOU INTERESTED IN BEES?

Fred Swift, the Wiltshire Beekeeper, will be giving an introductory talk on the art of beekeeping and its rich heritage on Tuesday 1st April 2014 from 18.00 to 19.30 at Sevington Victorian School, near Grittleton. The cost is £5 per person, to include refreshments, and all money raised goes to the Sevington Victorian School Project, which is a registered charity.

For further details and to reserve your place, please ring 01249 821879 or email vols4sevington@aol.com.

### **DEVELOP, ENHANCING COMMUNITY SUPPORT**

Are you a local voluntary or community group? Do you want free support?

DEVELOP Enhancing Community Support is a local charity providing services to voluntary and community groups across Wiltshire to support and enhance their development. DEVELOP runs regular Information and Networking Events to help groups in specific areas network more effectively with each other and highlight support they can gain from DEVELOP and other local organisations. The Information and Networking Event for groups covering the North Wiltshire area is taking place on Tuesday 8<sup>th</sup> April 2014 from 10am - 12pm at Kington Langley Village Hall. You can book your place by calling 0845 034 5250, emailing sarah@developecs.org.uk or book online by visiting www.developecs.org.uk/events.

### THE FRIENDS OF ST MARTIN'S BREMHILL

A tercentennial celebration of the music of Carl Philip Emmanuel Bach (1714-88), St Martin's Church, Bremhill. St Nicholas Consort

Thursday 3<sup>rd</sup> April 7.30 PM. Admission by programme £10 including refreshments.

Heather Mowlem

### **ACORNS BABY AND TODDLER GROUP**

The Acorns Baby and Toddler Group meet every Friday (term time) 9.30am-11.30am in the Christian Malford Village Hall. Charges are £2 for an adult and first child then 50p for each additional child.

A healthy snack is provided for the children and tea/coffee for the adults. We also have regular visits from the Health Visitor to have your child weighed or to discuss any concerns you may have. If you would like more information please call Laura Sidhu on 07808 081969 or visit www.acorns-preschool.org.uk

### CHRISTIAN MALFORD SCARECROW TRAIL

This year's trail will take place over the weekend of 29<sup>th</sup>/30<sup>th</sup> March this year. The theme is 'heroes and villains'. For further information please see the Acorns website www.acorns-preschool.org.uk or contact Laura Sidhu on 01249 658704

### **FOXHAM EASTER BINGO**

Saturday 22<sup>nd</sup> March 2014 at Foxham Reading Room/Village Hall. 5pm for eyes down at 5.30 \*\*FREE ENTRY\*\*, drinks and snacks available and there is a raffle at the end.

To guarantee a seat or reserve a table please email: Cathy on cathylyn@btinternet.com or ring 740413 or even text 07795595878.

### **FOXHAM HORSE SHOW 2014**

Save the date!

This year's Foxham Horse Show will take place on Saturday 20<sup>th</sup> September. Enquiries to the Organiser - Mrs Jane Milligan 01249 740586.

### **FOXHAM READING ROOM AGM**

The AGM for the Foxham Reading Room will be on Wednesday 9th April at 7.30 p.m at the Reading Room.

Avril Williams, Secretary of the Reading Room Committee

### TABLECLOTHS FOR HIRE.

The Foxham PCC has a set of floral tablecloths (approximately 44"/112cm sq.) for hire at a fee of £2 for the set part set. To book please contact Daphne Glass on 01249 740288.

### BOOKINGS FOR THE FOXHAM READING ROOM.

Cathy Hourihane is the caretaker of the Reading Room. She will take bookings on 01249 740413.

### FOXHAM FREE LIBRARY.

We have books from cookery, classics, sci-fi, autobiographies, gardening, romance to crafts and children books. Something for everyone! So come to the Foxham Reading Room and borrow a book (all we ask from you is to return or replace it).

Book donations can be left in the Free Library, which will now be open all day Thursday, 9am to 5pm. Any questions, contact Cathy on 01249 740413.

### **FOXHAM SUB-POST OFFICE**

Foxham sub-post office is open each Thursday from 9am-12 noon. If you wish to contact the postmaster, tel.: 07973 251633.

### St. Mary's School Concert -

### St. John The Baptist Church, Foxham

The concert held on 29<sup>th</sup> January in St. John the Baptist church, Foxham was very well attended. The music was excellent and the evening raised £455 which will go towards the upkeep of the church.

Thank you to all who helped to make the evening a success by selling tickets, helping in the church and afterwards in the Reading Room and to those who donated food for the evening. The good news is that the artists enjoyed singing in our church as much as we enjoyed listening to them. We hope that they will, come again and we look forward to that day.

Flizabeth Hannah.

### **TYTHERTON VILLAGE EVENTS**

On 25<sup>th</sup> January we welcomed over 40 people to our first event of 2014 - The Annual New Year Supper, which was a great opportunity to catch-up with old friends and to meet new people. As usual we were treated to a delicious mix of home cooked food including venison stew and a very tasty pork casserole combined with some scrumptious puddings. Thank you to everyone who provided the food.

The evening concluded with the raffle which was expertly drawn by some of the youngest members of our community. The money will go towards the New Village Hall Fund.

We look forward to seeing you at our next event which is the Race Night on 8<sup>th</sup> March. It promises be a fun evening with food, a licensed bar and entertainment. We have 8 races with some pretty nifty horses and expert jockeys, all determined to win! Will yours be the winner?

All in aid of the Tytherton Village Hall. Tickets £15 including a two course meal. Please contact Denise Cawley on 07900 581164 or Malcolm MacDonald 07904 109133 for more information

### CHRISTIAN MALFORD AND FOXHAM WI

Daring and dangerous drivers screamed round the track at Hullavington late in January. Our competitiveness, aggression and flattering attire was a sight to see! Well done to Sally Bowyer who was the overall formula go-cart champion closely followed by twelve others!



In February, we had a sewing day in aid of 'Day for Girls'. Many thanks to all who contributed their time making the packs which will be sent out to girls in Africa. Ceri Cryer from the Brinkworth Dairy also gave us a stimulating talk in February on her handmade award-winning cheeses, produced from her family's pedigree Friesian herd. She has revived the old Wiltshire Loaf which was a popular cheese in the 17<sup>th</sup> century and for the 21<sup>st</sup> century she has produced a wedding cheese cake!

Do not miss March 3<sup>rd</sup> when Ros Liddington will be with us from 10.00 'til 3.00 in the Christian Malford Village Hall when we are making hats. All materials will be provided so there will be a charge. If you were at her wonderful 'Hat Talk' last September you will know that this will be a fun and stimulating day.

On March 20<sup>th</sup> at 7.30 in the Christian Malford Village Hall we have our lovely Des Palmer showing off his WI artists. We are 'The Loose Art Women' and our work will be displayed in all its raw talent, while Des will be enticing others to join our art club. It will also be the evening of our AGM when you will have the chance to win one of the three very generous bursaries to Denman WI College in Oxford. Anyone who has experienced this will tell you what a wonderful time they have had, and the varied and exciting day/weekend courses on offer.

New members are always welcome.

All our information and club activities can be found on the notice board outside the Christian Malford village shop.

Contact Jenny 01249 740950

### DIANA RODWELL MCSP Chartered Physiotherapist

Registered with Health Professions Council

### **PHYSIOTHERAPY**

for

Soft Tissue Injuries and Joint Pain including Neck and Back Pain

### **Chippenham Natural Therapy Centre**

above Lodge Surgery Lodge Road, Pewsham Chippenham SN15 3SY

TEL. 01249 443390

# Elm Farm Bed & Breakfast and Self-Catering Holiday Cottages

Working family Farmhouse dating back to 14<sup>th</sup> century

Robert & Lynne Pegler Elm Farm Foxham

01249 740253

elmfarmfoxham@yahoo.co.uk



# Experience the Complete Trophy Pet Care Service Premium Quality, British Made Pet Foods



Free Home Delivery
Free No Obligation Samples "Try Before You Buy"
Free Nutritional Advice

Comprehensive Range of Treats & Accessories
Local business based in Calne

To see how you can feed your pets a better, healthier diet whilst saving you time and money, please contact Matt or Jenny Snell on:

01249 824838, or 07454 677303, or

# Avon Financial Advisers Ltd

64A Market Place, Chippenham, Wiltshire SN15 3HG

- •INVESTMENTS•
  - PENSIONS
- •LIFE INSURANCE•
  - PROTECTION
  - MORTGAGES

Director: **Stephen Cook**Authorised and Regulated by the FCS

T: 01249 445581 F: 01249 448298

E: info@avonfinancial.co.uk

# HESTIA SOFT FURNISHINGS

For beautiful handmade curtains, blinds, loose covers and soft furnishings.

Browse through pattern books from James Hare, Warwick, Elanbach and many more.

Free measuring and quotations.

Menna Frost 01249 815334 Caroline Flack 01380 859949

### **COMMENT**

The editors asked for responses following the comment on local traffic in the last editorial and we have had some views on the illegal use of mobile phones while driving, danger of speed on our narrow country roads and the deteriorating state of verges. Mention was made of the difficulty in country areas of catching drivers using phones, the possibility, perhaps, of more 30-mile speed limits in the parish and the hazard to light vehicles of poorly maintained roads.

These views do not necessarily reflect those of the editorial team, but we would very much like readers to continue to send in their opinions on items which appear in the Newsletter, either on traffic already mentioned, housing in the area or any other item on which you might want to express an opinion. What are your views? This is one way in getting them across to a wider public! Any appropriate comments will be forwarded to the Parish Council for their consideration.

**Fditor** 

And now for something a little different ...

Following the extreme weather we've had throughout February a reader sent in this photograph (taken at Kellaways) that we wanted to share with you, we're sure you can think of your own caption.



Do you have something that might fit on a single page?

It doesn't have to be 'original' - just interesting



### **FOSSEWAY NEWS**

**DELIVERING THE NEWS FOR OVER 30 YEARS** 

We deliver papers in this area 7 days a week. If you would like more information or would like to place an order contact us now and we can set up deliveries from tomorrow. The daily delivery charge in this area is currently 50p per day, and we can generally deliver before 8 am.

Place your order today Call Ali Ashley on 01249 448844 or email your order to us at fossewaynews@hotmail.co.uk Vincients Road, Chippenham, Wiltshire, SN14 6QA



### For all your electrical needs:

Re-wiring ✓ Consumer Unit Changes ✓

Extra sockets ✓ PAT Testing ✓

Lighting ✓ Fault Finding ✓

Testing & Inspection ✓ Electrical Installations ✓

Free quotations ✓

**Nick Pocock Electrical** 

T: 01249 461325 M: 07967 022446

NICEIC Registered Domestic Installer www.nrpelectrical.co.uk

Nrpelectrical@hotmail.co.uk

### **ACORNS PRE SCHOOL**

This term we are following the children's interest in their love of animals with a topic on pets. We have had some wonderful role play in the vets playhouse and we have also had a visit from veterinary surgeon Amy-Jane Blackmore who brought along 2 guinea pigs. The children were able to listen to their heart beats and also learnt how to put a bandage on an injured limb.

We celebrated Chinese New Year by tasting Chinese food and had a go at using chop sticks. We looked at Chinese writing and made Chinese lanterns and fans. We are looking forward to the Christian Malford 'Heroes and Villains' themed Scarecrow Trail on 29<sup>th</sup>/30<sup>th</sup> March, there will be hot and cold refreshments available, a raffle and face painting. This is a fun activity for all the family to enjoy; more information can be found on our website.

Acorns Pre School is currently full: however we are now enrolling for September 2014. Please contact Paula (Acorns Manager) on 07816 280810 for further information or see our website www.acorns-preschool.org.uk



### Providing Quality Pre-School Education with an Outdoor Focus

- O Located within the grounds of Christian Malford Primary School
  - o Open Monday to Thursday 8.30am to 3pm term times
- o Little Acorns Toddler group in Christian Malford Village Hall on Fridays from 9.30 to 11.30 term times.

To find out more and to arrange a time to come and see for yourself:

Visit our website www.acorns-preschool.org.uk,

Email us on acornspreschool.2009@googlemail.com or

Call us on **07816 280 810.** 



### **BREMHILL PARISH COUNCIL NEWS**

### **Dates of forthcoming Parish Council meetings**

3<sup>rd</sup> March, 2014

7<sup>th</sup> April, 2014

12th May, 2014 - Annual meeting and ordinary meeting - venue tba

2<sup>nd</sup> June, 2nd 2014

7<sup>th</sup> July, 2014

August - NO MEETING

1st September, 2014

6th October, 2014

3rd November, 2014

1st December, 2014

General meetings are held in **The Moravian Room, East Tytherton** at **7.30pm.** 



TYTHERTON VILLAGE HALL 8<sup>th</sup> March at 7.30pm

Join us for a great night of fun & raise money for the hall

contact Denise Cawley on 07900 581164 or denisecawley001@aol.com

Tickets £15 (Incl. Food)

Licensed Bar

### HAZELAND MILL

Hazeland Mill is a grade 2 listed building located between the village of Bremhill and Studley. It was recorded as a grist (corn and flour) and tucking (cloth) mill in 1534 and continued until 1969 when it was converted into solely residential accommodation.

The Mill was initially part of the estates of Malmesbury Abbey before passing onto two of the major landowners in the area, the Marquis of Lansdowne and Lord O'Neill. The Mill was tenanted by the Pavy family who worked the Mill for at least 3 generations.

Hazeland Mill was one of a series of working Mills on the river Marden, which runs into the river Avon, just before Chippenham . Each mill would store a head of water, mill and then release the water to the next, since there wasn't enough water to power all the mills all day. Hazeland Mill was known as a mid-day mill as it worked at mid-day once the head of water had been released by the morning mill and had arrived downstream at Hazeland.

Over the centuries it would have been located in a very busy transport area, with a branch line of the Wilts and Berks canal, initially built to service Stanley Abbey and the railway line in the wood below the Mill now a cycle path. A two storey building from the roadside, but three storeys from the front, it was built of local rubble stone from Nash Hill . The Mill clearly shows three different eras in building styles as it grew in significance. A photograph taken by William Fox Talbot in the 1800's shows the Mill with a fourth level, used probably to unload the corn from carts for milling

Restoration started in 1985 by its current owners but took nearly 20 years to complete. The 60 ft three-storey front wall had to be completely rebuilt as it was collapsing. The restoration kept many of the original features such as the Mill workings, the mill race and millstones. The old pig sty and stables became an office for the house and the old grain store a cottage

There is an O.S. bench mark on north east face. This was used to mark ordnance datum, a national height system marking heights above sea level.

The garden will be open over the weekend of the 11<sup>th</sup> and 12<sup>th</sup> July.

### NOTHING TO WEAR?!

Friday 21<sup>st</sup> March, 1-6pm



Preview on Thursday 20<sup>th</sup> March, 6-8pm

# Come and join us at our Annual Clothes Sale in aid of The Wiltshire Bobby Van Trust

Tickets £5 to include wine & canapés Hazeland Mill, Bremhill, Calne, SN11 9LJ

For further details or to donate clothes please email: jennie@hazelandmill.co.uk



Hazeland Mill - From a Watercolour by John Harris

### **PARISH COUNCIL**

### **Bremhill Neighbourhood Plan Group**

At a recent meeting on 13<sup>th</sup> February the group reviewed a draft of the Questionnaire which is being prepared for distribution to all Bremhill Parishioners in late April/early May. The Questionnaire will provide feedback for the Bremhill Neighbourhood Plan which will help shape the future of our area, including amenities and housing.

By the time this Newsletter reaches you, a separate housing needs survey from Wiltshire Council will have been delivered to you by your local parish councillor. This has a pre-paid envelope with it for the return of the survey by the requested date of 7<sup>th</sup> March 2014. Alternatively, it can be completed online at: www.wiltshire.gov.uk/housingneedssurvey

If for any reason you have not received your copy, please contact your local parish councillor or view the survey online.

Thank you for your cooperation.

Ian James

### North Wilts Golf Club

### JUNIOR GOLF WEEK

Monday 7 April - Friday 11 April, 2014

Group coaching sessions running from Monday to Thursday.

We finish the week with fun and games, free food and drink, and prizes to be won, including junior membership for 5 months. This is a great chance to try a new sport, to have fun, meet new people and learn new skills.

Open to boys and girls aged 6 - 16 years; professional coaching all equipment provided, £10 for the week.

Trish or Rachel on 01380 860627 or email: secretary@northwiltsgolf.com

### **BREMHILL PARISH COUNCIL**

### A synopsis of Bremhill Parish Council's recent meetings

In the December meeting Mr Harris gave thanks for the additional funding for the newsletter. If anyone has a poem, photographs of recent events or images of the local landscape, please let him know.

Mr James met with the Planning Officer regarding advice on Bremhill for housing relating to The Neighbourhood Plan. In 2014 a housing needs survey and a process of consultation will take place, though this could take up to two years to come to fruition.

Mr Tucker attended the Operational Flood Working Group North. He commented that there are new laws going through, some with legal backing. Mr Bailey mentioned that Mr Bradshaw of The Environment Agency was not happy with the state of the Cade Burna, particularly under the bridge at Hare Street and is now in contact with James Gray MP. Mr Tucker responded by saying that this operation will take specific issues and will take this particular item to the January meeting.

With the inclement weather we have been having the state of the roads was reported on and discussed at length.

The minutes of the latest meeting held on the 3<sup>rd</sup> February are yet to be approved. At the meeting, much of the discussion related to the recent flooding in the Parish, in particular Westend , Foxham, Haddrells and Chestermans Cottages, East Tytherton and Ratford. A sub-committee has been set up under the leadership of Mr Tucker, with representatives from each ward, to investigate the cause of the flooding and to look at ways to alleviate the problem.

The date of the next meeting will be March 3<sup>rd</sup> 2014 at The Moravian Room East Tytherton at 7.30 pm. Members of the Public and Press are welcome.

David Wilton, Chairman Elsbeth Norman, Clerk



### Top2Toe Fitness

From Personal Training to Pampering ... all on your doorstep

First training session free First treatment half price

Brook Farm, Bremhill
Please call or text: 07773 211018
www.top2toefitness.co.uk

- Reflexology
- Aromatherapy
- Hot Stones Massage
- Indian Head Massage
- Sports Massage
- Personal Training
- Reiki



New and used Mowers, Strimmers, Chainsaws Hedge Cutters, Ride-Ons

**ALSO** 

Maintenance, repair, collection and delivery



Contact Colin on:07770 925899 35, Bremhill, SN11 9LD Calne

### The Baraka Catering Company Ltd.



### www.barakacatering.co.uk

Catering for ALL events large & small Delicious Homemade Canapés Supper Parties Gourmet Barbeques Weddings, Birthdays & Christenings

Please don't hesitate to contact Camilla on 07734 251 075 or camilla@barakacatering.co.uk

### **RURAL ARTS TOURING**

With Miranda Sykes & Rex Preston

Date: Thursday 27th March, 2014

Doors and bar open: 7pm. Performance starts: 7.30 pm

There will be an interval with light refreshments.

Tickets: adult £7, Concessions £6, Child £4 - 50. Available from Rosie (01249 813642) or Marilyn (01249 661369), also online from: www.poundarts.org.uk (email address is box.office@pound.org.uk).

If you do not want to miss this event, you need to hurry up and get your tickets! Several people know Miranda from the group "Show of Hands" and are enthusiastic followers of her and her music.

Miranda and Rex will talk about their work and give background to what they are doing. If you want to buy their latest CD it will be available that evening.

It will be great to have them performing in the intimate atmosphere of the

### MONUMENT FARM SHOP

HOME PRODUCED • FRESH MEATS • SAUSAGES • MEAT PIES • FREE RANGE EGGS

Family-run farm for over 40 years producing excellent quality meat
All beef, pork and lamb traditionally reared on our own farm
Matured (well hung) Aberdeen Angus beef supplied to Waitrose on a select farm status.

Our dairy herd is a sovereign supplier of quality milk for Waitrose.

All pies are made with our own meat and home-made pastry

Monument Farm, Bremhill, Calne, Wiltshire, SN11 9LF - T: 01249 740 202

Also, visit us at Calne Farmers Market, The Pippin, every 2<sup>nd</sup> Saturday of the month.

### **MAKING TRACKS IN BREMHILL**

The photograph of the tank in the January issue has generated a deal of interest and several people have contacted us about possible identities of the ladies as reported last month. We have had conflicting information about the two ladies in the foreground and the gentleman in the background, so watch this space for further clarification!

In addition, we have had this interesting comment about the houses in the background. Bob and Dawn Straker-Cook write:-

We saw this photo some years ago, so were delighted to see it again on page 27 of both the January and February issues of The Newsletter. Judging from the picture, the tank seems to be a relatively small lightweight machine, which could have been based at Yatesbury Camp for training. Anything heavier would presumably have required the training to be done on Salisbury Plain

We know a lot more about the house in the picture. Referring to the larger photo in the January issue, the tank is climbing up the High Street in front of the cottages at 22-23 Bremhill, which are now unified into one residence, "Brambleside".

The photo shows open countryside beyond number 23, because Leslie and Rita Fry only built the bungalow [now Bramble Cottage] on the adjoining field after the Second World War.

Several years ago we met a lady residing in Calne [unfortunately we don't know her name] who said she was born in number 22. We already knew that Italian prisoners of war had been billeted in number 23 and had been set to work on the land. She remembers that her mother was paid to produce meals for the prisoners and took breakfast and supper round to them every day.

We hope that someone with a long memory can build on what we know: in particular, someone with greater knowledge of military hardware may be able to supply more details about the tank.

**Fditor** 

# NORTH CORNWALL HOLIDAY COTTAGE

(Camel Estuary opposite Padstow)

SLEEPS 6 ADULTS
1 Double and 2 Twin rooms
1 Bathroom and 1 Shower room
TV and Wifi
Small private garden

Safe beach 300yds
Excellent Golf Courses nearby
Great walking from door

Enquiries: Philippa Stevens 01249 815337



#### One Call To Do It All – No Job Too Small

Bathroom Fitting Kitchen Fitting

Plastering General Electrics

Paintwork Floor & Wall Tiling

Plumbing Brick Work

Fencing General Maintenance

Free Quotations

Call Dave Harrop on 07714766175

### **SMALL ADS**

- Baby Sitting. Olivia King (16yrs) has experience with children at local school. Available during holidays & weekends. 07890 002 043 or 01249 740 200
- 2. HAND CAR WASHING SERVICE EAST TYTHERTON (and area): Drop your car in to me and an excellent service is assured! Please contact Nick Brazier on 07772 075275 for all details.
- I am available for house and animal sitting, including looking after horses. Previous experience and reliable references. I live in Calne, have a clean driving licence and my own car. I am retired and in my mid fifties. Female, fit and a non-smoker. Contact Paula Godwin on: 01249-815145 or 07753-353493.

If you want to place a small-ad, please contact Ewen Bird at editor@bremhill.com

### **SPLITZ**

I am writing this as I thought the article may be of interest to readers. What prompted pen to paper was the fact that SPLITZ is celebrating it's 25th year this year - and so something to shout about.

SPLITZ is a charity which provides a number of services. I became involved as a trustee many years ago due to the specialised work and support provided to families who had suffered from domestic violence.



As a family solicitor, I can advise clients about the legal position, but Splitz provides that emotional shoulder to lean on and help clients understand the dynamic of the relationship and how to change behaviour.

They have grown as an organisation over the years and provide domestic abuse support, outreach work, housing support and projects for young people. They offer a buddy scheme whereby volunteers will mentor and befriend people who need help at difficult times in their lives. They also provide an intensive programme for people who are abusive and want to change their behaviour.

It is an amazing organisation and continues to evolve and grow. On 14<sup>th</sup> February, Splitz took part in 1 Billion Rising for Justice in The Big Noise at Trowbridge. This involved dancing and shouting but the point being to raise awareness of domestic violence. The thinking behind the annual event is that the world population is 7 billion and 1 in 3 women have experienced violence (hence 1 billion rising). The global event is to enable people to rise up and say enough!

Splitz will be holding a number of events throughout the year to celebrate its 25th year and if anyone wants any information, please contact me (cindy.ervine@awdrys.co.uk).

Cindy Ervine

### **FOXHAM INN NEWS**

May Day Bank Holiday Monday,5<sup>th</sup> May, Bill and Elsbeth Norman are holding a BBQ at The Foxham Inn, in aid of "Step by Step Ollie" which is a charity trying to raise £40,000 for Oliver Baker (see item 'Help Ollie Walk'). We will also be raffling a Basket of Easter Eggs on Easter Sunday evening, tickets are available from the bar. We do hope that you are able support both of these events.

Let's hope that by the time this is published that the rain has stopped and we start getting some seasonal produce coming through. March (depending on the weather!!!!) should see Wild Garlic, Wild Leeks, Morel Mushrooms, Wet Purple and White Garlic, Jersey Royals, Spring Cabbage, Wye Valley Asparagus, Purple Sprouting Broccoli and Forced Yorkshire Rhubarb to name but a few. This is always an exciting time to put some new dishes on the menu.

Look forward to seeing you soon

Neil and Sarah Cooper

# THE FOXHAM

YOUR LOCAL COUNTRYSIDE INN & RESTAURANT
REAL ALES • FINE WINES • GREAT FOOD • EN-SUITE ROOMS









We focus on freshness, local produce, seasonality, real ales and fine wines.

Tel: 01249 740 665 info@thefoxhaminn.co.uk www.thefoxhaminn.co.uk

Twitter: @thefoxhaminn Facebook: TheFoxhaminn A warm welcome awaits



Your friendly local ~ with a warm welcome and great views Perfectly kept real ales & fine fresh food from local suppliers

Telephone 01249 813192
Find us on Facebook: TheDumbPostInn
Email:info@thedumbpost.co.uk
www.thedumbpost.co.uk

The Dumb Post Inn, Dumb Post Hill, Bremhill SN11 9JZ

### THE DUMB POST INN

Greetings from the top of the hill!

We continue to feel the force of the wet and windy weather, but we are smiling through it! The odd dry sunshine day brings welcome relief and a sneak peak at what the spring/summer holds in store as walkers arrive in their droves!

Coming up in March we have our usual feature on Thursdays, alternating homemade curries and gourmet burgers for £6.95. We are holding a quiz night on 26<sup>th</sup> March. Look out for our information boards, as we have some live music events coming up in March and April - dates tbc. 30<sup>th</sup> March is Mothering Sunday and already we are getting booked up as we offer a free dessert to all mum's! yummy!

See you soon, Matt, Jo & team

### **HELP 3-YEAR OLD OLLIE WALK**

Contributions needed to help fund an operation

A charity Coffee Morning/Bring and Buy event is being held in aid of "Step by Step Ollie" which is a local charity trying to raise £40,000 for Oliver Baker, a 3 year old boy who lives in Lyneham and who was born with cerebral palsy. He needs an operation and physiotherapy to enable him to walk (but the NHS will not fund it).



Our fundraising event will be held on Saturday 17<sup>th</sup> May,10am - 2.00pm in the Foxham Reading Room. Any unwanted items such as books, toys, plants, clothes, unwanted gifts, cakes would be gratefully accepted.

If you have any suitable items, please contact:

Dianne Burrows, Pine lodge, West End, Foxham 01249 74094 or Jackie Harris 01249 760404



Carp up to 30 lbs!

### **ROBIN'S LAKE**

Coarse Fishing

other species include Roach, Bream, Tench and Perch, competition enquiries welcomed

Lower Glebe farm, Bremhill

Adjacent parking, £5 per angler per day For more information ring Robin

Tel: 01249 813847 Mobile: 07968 137414

# MARCUS ANSTIE LTD

### **CHIMNEY SWEEP**

Friendly and reliable.
Family run business.



### **GREAT SOMERFORD GUIDES**

The highlight of last term was our Girls in Action project, when we learnt how important it is to educate girls. Our 'Mother and daughters' evening was great and by adding 560 signatures to the Plan UK petition, which was seeking to ensure girls in poverty can complete their education and have more choices in life, we really did make an impact.

This term we are going to work on a new project to help girls around the world have dignity. The charity 'Dress A Girl Around the World' dreams of a world in which every girl has the dignity of owning at least one dress. Although based in America, this charity has supporters around the world including the UK. http://www.dressagirlaroundtheworld.com/ We are embarking on a project that will encourage the Guides to think about how they can help others have dignity and be respected, to learn some sewing skills, and, by working with members of the local community in making the dresses, to see that as Guides we are part of a wider community.

I am grateful for Tricia Morris who has enlisted residents of Great Somerford to come along and help the Guides to make the simple dresses and over three weeks at the end of this term, we will host an event to make them. In preparation for this we need to start collecting the necessary materials. We will also need any volunteers who are able to sew, are willing to bring their sewing machine, ironing board, or just willing to help generally. In the coming weeks I would be grateful to receive:

- 2cm wide elastic
- Thread
- Bias binding (Folded finished width 1cm)
- Material: cotton or polyester (not too thin girls need dignity)
   e.g.pillowcases or duvet covers are ideal, but any pieces larger than that of a pillowcase.

Material should be good quality and not shabby. Offers of help for March 17<sup>th</sup>, 24<sup>th</sup> and possibly 31<sup>st</sup> (6.30-8.30pm).

This is an exciting opportunity for Great Somerford Guides and I hope you feel able to support us. Many thanks.



Gill Shaw Tel 01666 825647 sgshaw@orchardshaws.co.uk

### LIMERICK CHALLENGE

The limerick challenge did result in a few bold attempts, illustrating the fact that a limerick is a short, humorous, often ribald or nonsense poem. Here are a some examples sent in:

Fifty frisky young tadpoles from Foxham (and there's many a pond there that stocks 'em) Said the thing they dislike Is the sharp teeth of a pike So now they wear armour that blocks 'em,.

And, if less legitimate rhymes are permitted:

A Vixen named Nixon from Foxham Has my grandfather's smelly old socks on I'll bet you five pounds That next time she meets hounds Nixon having those socks on will fox 'em.

### Bremhill is rather harder

There once dwelt in Bemhill a Curious girl called Priscilla The rest of this rhyme Gave me such a hard time That I thought my best plan was to kill her!

### And a slightly risqué one

Once said an old farmer from Foxham
"When me cows dun behave oi jes clocks'em
If em rolls in th'mud
'Stead o' chewin' the cud
Oi be out wi' me shears an oi docks'em."

### **SMALL THOUGHTS**

The beautiful mediaeval church in Bremhill is dedicated to St Martin of Tours. Like many Saints, there is a day set aside to commemorate St Martin, but as St Martin's day is the 11<sup>th</sup> November he rarely gets a look in. That is the day when, quite rightly, we remember and pay tribute to all those who gave their lives for their country in the wars of the 20<sup>th</sup> century. However, it did occur to me that as Martin began his adult life as a soldier, he might remain in our thoughts during this year when we celebrate the courage of all those who made the supreme sacrifice in the war that began a hundred years ago -The Great War as it is referred to. Martin, an officer in the pagan Roman Army became weary of battle and convinced of the folly of war. He was converted to Christianity, eventually becoming a Bishop.

Of all human follies, Martin became convinced that war must surely be the greatest - and yet we seem unable to find a way of ending it. Jesus was quite sure that war was not his way and yet the church has engaged in crusades and has even defined what constitutes a just war! There was great suffering for millions during and after the course of the First World War. There was great relief when the fighting ended and a determination that it would never happen again - but history, sadly, tells a different story and we are well aware that horrors of war continue.

Yet there is a way to bring lasting peace to the world - it is the way of Jesus Christ, the Prince of Peace and many, such as St Martin of Tours, have followed that way. Jesus urged people to love their enemies and do good to them and we ask ourselves "Is this just stupid idealism or is it possible for us to follow the way of Jesus?

This year, the hundredth anniversary of the beginning of the First World War, we shall join with others around the United Kingdom in remembering British serving men and women who gave their lives. They deserve our respect and gratitude. As we honour them, we should, to ensure their sacrifice was not in vain, dedicate ourselves to work with commitment and dedication in the cause of everlasting peace. Christ calls, as he called St Martin, to follow him, the way, the truth and the life; the man who gave his life for others as he proclaimed God's Kingdom of justice and peace. Only by following the way that he trod will we find true and everlasting peace.

GOD BLESS YOU Jim Scott

### ST NICHOLAS, TYTHERTON LUCAS

2 <sup>nd</sup> March	Morning Service (MG)	10am
9 <sup>th</sup> March	Holy Communion (JS)	8.30am
16 <sup>th</sup> March	Mattins (D)	10am
30 <sup>th</sup> March	Evensong (JB)	3pm
6 <sup>th</sup> April	Morning Service (SG)	10am

A family service for all church backgrounds or none! Emmanuel at St Nicholas now meets on the 4th Sunday of each month (excluding August and December) at St Nicholas Church, Tytherton Lucas at 10 am for a friendly service lasting about 45 minutes.

The service was started in 2010 so that residents of Tytherton Lucas who attend at least 4 different churches on a Sunday could meet together to look to God in worship and prayer once a month as a village community. The service is simple and straightforward with a mixture of old and new hymns. We have a 15 minute talk explaining a Bible passage so that our lives can be challenged, encouraged and guided. After the service we chat over a cup of coffee and biscuits.

Do please join us on 30<sup>th</sup> March. If you have any questions please contact, Richard Hames on 01249 740775.



### MORAVIAN CHURCH SERVICES, EAST TYTHERTON

Morning worship is every Sunday at 10.30am with Holy Communion on the first Sunday of every month. ALL WELCOME



### **OTHER C OF E CHURCH SERVICES**

Details of the C of E Church Services for Derry Hill and Foxham are displayed on the notice board in the St Martin's Church Porch, Bremhill.

All C of E Services are available on www.mardenvale.org.uk



**Please note:** Ash Wednesday – 5<sup>th</sup> Mar 7.30 Combined service at Derry Hill.

### ST JOHN THE BAPTIST CHURCH Foxham

2 <sup>nd</sup> March	9.30am	2 Peter 1: 16-end
Sunday before Lent	Holy Communion	M Kellond
9 <sup>th</sup> March	9.30am	Romans 5: 12-19
Lent 1	Family Service	R Pegler
16 <sup>th</sup> March	9.30am	Romans 4: 1-5, 13-17
Lent 2	Holy Communion	D Scott
23 <sup>rd</sup> March Lent 3	6pm Evensong	Exodus 17: 1-7 John 4: 5-12 D Wilton
30 <sup>th</sup> March	9.30am	Colossians 3: 12-17
Lent 4	Mothering Sunday	A Glass
6 <sup>th</sup> April	9.30am	Romans 8: 6-11
Lent 5	Holy Communion	E Hannah



### **DATES FOR YOUR DIARY:**

- 1. The Lent Course will begin on Tuesday 4<sup>th</sup> March by kind invitation of Elizabeth Hannah, Field House, Foxham at 7.30pm. For further information contact: Rev. Ann Massey 01249 817 926
- 2. Foxham PCC AGM Thursday 3<sup>rd</sup> April in the Reading Rooms at 7.30pm.

**CHURCH CLEANING ROTA** In Church you will find a Church Cleaning Rota. If you can find an hour or two to help clean the Church or polish the Brass, please put your name down as a volunteer. It will be much appreciated. Please bring your own cleaning materials, but there is a fine vacuum cleaner at the back of the Church.

<u>DEVIZES MOBILE LIBRARY</u> calls at Naish House Farm, Spirthill on every other Monday afternoon at 2-2.30 pm, i.e.  $10^{th}$  and  $24^{th}$  March. There is also a **LIBRARY** in Church, of course – just put 20p in the Fabric Collection Box and the book is yours. The books are all in alphabetical order!

If you have any items of local Church or Village news for the April 2014 edition of this Newsletter, please give them to either Derek Kyte (815073) or to me Jane Jordan (812083) in time for the 8<sup>th</sup> March deadline. Thank you.

# ST MARTIN'S CHURCH, BREMHILL

	Service	Sidesmen	Readers
2 <sup>nd</sup> March Sunday	8am Holy Communion	M Kyte	Exodus 24: 12 – end. Mr Mark Kyte
before Lent	4pm Evensong	K Webb & K Blackmore	Matthew 17: 1-9 Mr Nicol Jordan
9 <sup>th</sup> March Lent 1	11am Holy Communion	A Woods & D Kyte	Romans 5: 12-19 Mrs Tamsi Castle
16 <sup>th</sup> March Lent 2	4pm Evensong	L Jones & B Rawlings	Genesis 12: 1-4 Mr Arnold Woods John 3: 1-17 Mrs Judy Scott
23 <sup>rd</sup> March Lent 3	9.30am Family Service	Children	John 4: 5-42 A young person
30 <sup>th</sup> March Lent 4	11 am Mothering Sunday	M Parlett & D Stevens	Readers and Readings to be advised
6 <sup>th</sup> April Lent 5	8 am Holy Communion 6 pm Evensong	N Jordan C Tumber & A Heath	ТВА

CHURCH OFFICERS	FOXHAM	BREMHILL
Church Wardens	Elizabeth Hannah 740619	William Wyldbore-Smith 814969
	Mary Kellond 740633	Nancy Kyte 815073
Treasurer	Robert Pegler 740253	David Stevens 815337
Secretary	Jenny Wilton 740279	Vacant Post

### **PETE SEEGER (MAY 3, 1919 – JANUARY 27, 2014)**

Where have all the flowers gone, long time passing? Where have all the flowers gone, long time ago? Where have all the flowers gone? Young girls have picked them everyone. Oh, when will they ever learn? Oh, when will they ever learn? Where have all the young girls gone, long time passing? Where have all ..... Gone for husbands everyone. Oh, when ..... Where have all the husbands gone, long time passing? Where have all ..... Gone for soldiers everyone Oh, when ..... Where have all the soldiers gone, long time passing? Where have all ..... Gone to graveyards, everyone. Oh, when ..... Where have all the graveyards gone, long time passing? Where have all ...... Gone to flowers, everyone. Oh, when ..... Where have all the flowers gone, long time passing? Young girls have picked them everyone.

Pete Seager was a prominent American singer of protest music in support of international disarmament, civil rights and environmental causes. He believed in humanity, the futility of war and in the power of music to make a difference.

Oh, when will .....

# Pillow May

Chartered Accountants and Chartered Tax Advisers



# We don't just do the numbers

We provide services in the following areas













Speak to us to find out more 01249 864001 Jessica@pillowmay.co.uk www.pillowmay.co.uk

Bremhill Grove Farmhouse East Tytherton, Chippenham Wiltshire, SN15 4LX







### St Mary's School Sports Centre Calne Wiltshire SN11 0DF

50% OFF JOINING FEE PER PERSON Memberships available from £,39.50 per month.\*

The "Hidden Jewel" of Calne. You would be forgiven for thinking that St Mary's School Sports Centre is not involved in its local community, but outside the classroom our doors are open to the public every day.

Set in the idyllic grounds of St Mary's School, the modern contemporary building houses the cutting edge gymnasium and swimming pool facilities. Our vast fitness plus body and soul programmes offer something to suit everybody's needs.

For further information please contact us on 01249 857335 or visit www.smcsports.co.uk

\*Terms and conditions apply. Please present this advert at Reception in order to receive your discount

